MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
CRESSKILL PUBLIC LIBRARY
Monday, December 18, 2023

CALL TO ORDER 
The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees was called to order at 7:00 PM by 
President Beryl Skog on Monday, December 18, 2023.  The meeting was properly noticed according to the Open Public Meeting Act.  

THOSE ATTENDING 

Mrs. Beryl Skog (1), Mrs. Elizabeth Cleary, Mrs. Julie Kim, Mrs. Bobbi Bauer (5), 

Mr. Andrew Bolson (1) and Mr. John Orfini.  Mrs. Kathy Savas (4) was absent.  

Mrs. Laura Chumas, Library Director, and Mrs. Norma Shalhoub, Library bookkeeper, attended.   

MINUTES     
The minutes of the regular meeting on November 20, 2023 were reviewed.  A motion was made by Mr. Orfini and seconded by Mr. Bolson to approve the minutes as submitted.  The motion was unanimously approved. 

TREASURER’S REPORT 
The Board reviewed the Treasurer’s Report for the month of December and the Expense Spreadsheet for November.  The 28 bills for November totaling $99,873.76 were reviewed, but this total includes check no. 2016 payable to The G Meyer Group in the amount of $53,363 which came from the Building Account.   Mrs. Chumas noted that Lothrop Associates is still coming down to the Library two times a month to approve items, but their bills will be smaller going forward.  Mrs. Shalhoub said the BCCLS bill will be paid quarterly in 2024 since there is no longer a benefit to pay it up front.  
A motion was made by Mr. Orfini and seconded by Mrs. Cleary to file the Treasurer’s Report for audit, pay the bills on the bill list, and sign in blank two payroll checks, nos. 3144 and 3145, for the periods ending December 26 and January 9, 2024.  The motion was unanimously approved.  

OLD BUSINESS  

Board Holiday Dinner    

Mr. Orfini asked the Board to revisit having a holiday dinner, which was tabled at the November meeting.  He and Mrs. Skog felt that since several volunteer groups in town do go out, it would be nice to be able to socialize once a year.  Mrs. Cleary, Mrs. Kim and Mr. Bolson did not like the optics of spending taxpayer money at a time when we were asking for donations for furniture.  Mrs. Chumas said the Library takes in between $500 to $600 a year in fines, and that is not considered taxpayer money.  Mrs. Bauer suggested each member could bring a dish for a get-together.  Mr. Bolson felt that if the Library is planning a grand opening after the renovation is complete to which the Mayor and Council and town are invited, we should wait and spend Library funds then.  The Board agreed to wait and host a grand opening.    
DIRECTOR’S REPORT     
Mrs. Chumas presented her Library Director’s Report for the month of December to the Board.  Some of the issues in her report were previously discussed during the meeting.  

Library Attendance and Circulation   

Library attendance in November increased, but circulation was down.  

Book Selection   

Mrs. Bauer asked how the books and materials for the Library are selected.  Mrs. Chumas and the staff read reviews from Booklist, Kirkus Reviews and Library Journal to help make their selections.  

Grants   

Mrs. Chumas reported that the Library did not receive the T-Mobile Grant for new wiring and the fire alarm, but she may apply again for funds toward a coding class.  Thinking Money for Kids Grant Program has been submitted, and several inquiries for grants have gone out.  

Children and Adult Programs   

Reports were prepared by Ms. Marianne Brennan, Youth Services Librarian, on youth programs, Ms. Gina Scalise, Adult Services Librarian, on adult programs and 

Mrs. Kiwon Kim, Korean Librarian, on the Korean Book Club.  Their full reports can be found in the Library Director’s Report.

NEW BUSINESS   

Salary Increase  
Mrs. Chumas would like to give the staff salary increases in 2024.  Since the Borough is giving their employees a 2 percent increase, she would like to do the same.  In addition, the Sunday rate is $22.50 per hour so a 2 percent increase would be about $.45 per hour.  A motion was made by Mrs. Cleary and seconded by Mr. Orfini to give the staff, including the Sunday staff, a 2 percent increase.   The motion was unanimously approved.  
Guest Authors  

Mr. Orfini asked if Mrs. Chumas ever thought of bringing in authors to the Library.  She indicated that she did not believe they would be able to sell their books as they can do at bookstores, but she will confirm this for the next meeting.    

RENOVATION PROJECT  

Project Schedule   

Mrs. Chumas reported that the renovation is on schedule, and the contractor expects they will be done around March 20.  However, we need to raise the money for the furniture and the shelving.  She received one estimate of $200,000 for shelving and installation but felt this was very high so she will be getting other estimates for different shelving.   
Mrs. Skog advised the Board that she recently spoke to an irate resident that felt the town should be helping to fund the renovation since it is a town building.  Mrs. Skog felt we currently have a good working relationship with Mayor Romeo, and even though he had said the Board could take out a loan with the Borough, the Board did not want to do this.  Since the bill for shelving and furniture does not need to be paid until 2024, 
Mrs. Shalhoub felt we should have the money available.  It takes about ten weeks to deliver the shelves so the order needs to be placed soon.  

Naming Rights    

The Board agreed that naming rights for rooms in the Library should be held for very large donations.  The Meeting Room will be named for the Boltons and the Program Room is expected to be named in memory of Marilyn Linder which leaves the Children’s and Young Adult Room still available.   
FRIENDS OF THE CRESSKILL LIBRARY  
The Friends of the Library have received donations totaling around $13,000 from their solicitations to residents and top Library users to be used toward furniture.  The next appeal letter to be sent will be to the businesses in town.    

NEXT MEETING        
The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held at 7:00 P.M. on Tuesday, 
January 16, 2024, one day later due to the Martin Luther King, Jr. Day holiday on Monday.  Due to the Library closure the meeting will be held at the Borough Hall.  

ADJOURNMENT    

A motion was made by Mr. Orfini and seconded by Mrs. Kim to adjourn the meeting at 7:55 PM.  The motion was unanimously approved.    






Respectfully submitted, 







Barbara F. Schuierer







Recording Secretary   
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